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The current depressed economic conditions in American 
agriculture are posing severe challenges to many farm 
families. Some observers have suggested that these adverse 
economic conditions, which threaten to force a substantial 
percentage of farm families from their farms and homes, will 
impose substantial emotional stress on farm operators and 
their families (for example, see Hargrove, 1986) . 

The extent to which the current farm financial crisis affects 
the personal lives of farm family members is a difficult issue 
to address , in part, because of the difficulty of isolating the 
various factors that combine to produce stress in farm 
families. For example, is role conflict among spouses con
cerning off-farm employment overshadowed by a fi nancial 
crises? Does financial straIn intensify stress produced by Iife
cycle events, such as aging and the presence of children? 
Are the different stress levels associated with the structure of 
farming (e. g., size and type of operation) equally elevated 
given the same level of financial strain? 

In this article, we examine how important personal, struc
tural, and financial characteristics are in predicting farm 
fa mily stress wtihin the context of the current farm financial 
crises in North Dakota , which has been particularly hard hit 
by the economic conditions of the 1980s. First, we will 
discuss various sources of stress identified by researchers. 
This discussion will serve as a background to the analysis of 
data on North Dakota farmers and ranchers. 

Stress in Farm Families 
Four categories of factors appear to be particularly impor

tant sources of emotional strain in farm families: (1) role per
formance , (2) personal characteristics of the operator, (3) 
farm structure, and (4) financial characteristics. 

Role-related stress has been found to be one of the more 
prevalent stress experiences in farm families. The adjust
ment of family members to the changing role of farm 
women (Le. , off-farm employment, farm management), in 
particular, has led to increased levels of family stress. 
Studies by Kohl (1971 ; 1976) indicated that the fusion of 
farm and home roles was a major source of stress for farm 
women . Berkowitz and Perkins' (1984) study of married 
women on dairy farms in New York reported that ro le con
fl icts between home responsibilities and work outside the 
home were associated with stress regardless of the wife's 
farm or home task load. 
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. A second important source of stress in farm families ap
pears to be directly linked to the personal characteristics and 
life cycle events of the operator. Age of the operator, for ex
ample, is directly related to stress in farm families; that is, 
well-being tends to increase with age regardless of farm size 
(Molnar , 1985). Similarly, developmental stresses appeared 
at predictable points in the life cycle (Hedlund and 
Berkowitz, 1979) . For example, the presence and age of 
children had an important impact on stress levells in farm 
families . 

A third category of factors is related to the structure and 
organization of the farm or ranch. Indicators of farm struc
ture or organization frequently used in research include 
ownership arrangement, size, type of controll, and off-farm 
employment (see Knutson et ai., 1983). In a recent study by 
Molnar (1985) , farm size was found to be positively related 
to assessments of well-being. Surprisingly, he also found 
that after controlling for personal characteristics (such as 
age , education, and life cycle), off-farm employment ap
peared to have no statistically significant impact on their 
perception of well-being . This finding strengthens our argu
ment for the need to analyze factors in context by pointing 
out the effects of interaction among stress-related variables. 

Financial and money management difficulties due to 
restricted cash flow can also create severe levels of stress 
and tension in farm families (Rosenblatt and Anderson, 
1981). Emotional strain due to financial concerns is typically 
exhibited in higher levels of marital difficulties and depres
sion (Rosman and Joslin, 1985; Heffernan and Heffernan, 
1986). 

In this article, we investigate the effects of economic strain 
on stress in farm families in several ways. First, we examine 
the relationship between financial strain and reported 
disruptions in the 'personal lives of farm family members. 
Next, we determine what type of disruptions farm family 
members have recently experienced and isolate those 
events reported by respondents as being directly or indirect
ly related to the farm crisis. Third, we test the relationship 
between financial strain and two symptoms of emotional 
stress (depression and marital/family conflict) . Finally, we 
test the power of several variables to predict stress . 

Data for this study were obtained from a 1986 random 
telephone survey of North Dakota farmers first contacted in 
the spring of 1985. Respondents were screened in the 1985 
survey to include only those less than 65 years old who were 
operating a farm, considered farming to be their primary oc
cupation, and sold at least $2 ,500 of farm products in 1984. 
This procedure, we felt, narrowed the sample to full-time 
farmers with active careers. The 759 farmers who were still 



farming in 1986 and who had completed usable question
naires constitute the data base for the study. 

FINDINGS 
Financial Strain on Personal Lives 

Farm operators who were surveyed were asked what e f
fect the current farm finanical situation had had on their own 
personal lives. Thirty percent of the respondents indicated 
that it had had a great deal of effect , 54 percent reported 
some effect, while only 16 percent reported no impact. Ef
fects mentioned by many respondents included stress, a 
general need to get along on less , the need to repair equip
ment rather than purchase it, and the necessity of foregoing 
vacations and other nonesse ntial expenses. 

The relationships between the perceived overall effect of 
the current financial situation in farming on the personal 
lives of farm family members relative to various fin ancial 
variables are shown in Figure 1. Farm operators' perception 
of the effect of current farm financial conditions was strongly 
related to their debt-to-asset ratio, net cash farm income, 
and the variable, total family income less family living ex
penses . For example, only 11 percent of those with no debt 
reported they had been affected a great deal and 36 percent 
mentioned no effect. At the other end of the fin ancia l spec
trum, a mirror opposite picture is revealed. Sixty-one per
cent of the operators with debt-to-asset ratios over 70 per
cent said they had been affected a great deal, but only 4 .9 
percent said they had not been affected at all. The greater 
the financial strain, the more severe the impact on the 
operator's perso nal life appears to be. All three relationships 
were found to be statistically significant at the 0.01 level 
using the chi-square test. This means that the chances are 1 
in 100 that the operators' opinions would be distributed as 
such by chance alone. In other words, the relationship was 
very strong . 

Types of Disruptions 
Operators were asked whether they or any member of 

their immediate family had experienced any of a nu mber of 
specific events, which are normally stressful, during the two 
years prior to the survey. The disruptions cited most by 
respondents were (1) depression or other emotional pro
blems (24.4 percent); (2) reduction in pay, benefits, or cut
back in work hours (22.0 percent); and (3) unusual marital 
or other family stress or confl ict (1 5. 2 percent). Those 
events that were least likely to be experienced by farm 
families were committing a crime (0 .5 percent) and suicide 
(0 .7 percent). Depression and marital/family conflict 
symptoms frequently linked to stress, were reported as be 
ing largely a result of the farm crisis by 84 percent and 80 
percent of the respondents, respectively. The few divorces, 
which did occur to respondents or members of their family , 
were not viewed as largely a result of farm financial pro 
blems . 

Overall, the level of disruptions reported by respondents 
was surprisingly lo w. Clearly 45 percent of those answering 
the question indicated that they or members of their family 
had not experienced any of the 11 events listed in the 
survey. One in four respondents reported only o ne disrup
tion among family members , and about 17 percent cited 
having encountered two of the events. Slightly fewer than 
14 percent of the respondents mentioned that they or their 
family members had experienced at least th ree of the 
events. The seemingly low incidence of disruptions reported 
by operators may be due, in part, to difficulties in recall. 
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!Legel"ld : B A Great Deal e::zI Some o Not At Alii 

No Debt < .40 .40 - .70 > .70 

Debt-to-Asset Retio 

Zero or nega tive <120.000 >120,000 
Ne t Ces h Ferm Inc o me 

Zero or nega ti ve <'20,000 >'20 .000 
Tot a l Fa mi ly Inc o me min u s 

Fami l y L iving Expenses 

Figure 1. Perceived effect of current financial situation on 
the personal lives of farm family members. 

Events such as illness or emotional trauma are particularly 
susceptible to recall difficulties in contrast to highly promi
nent events, such as death of a spouse, marriage, or birth of 
a child . Thus caution should be taken in over optimistically 
interpreting thess fin dings as an indiction of only modest 
levels of disruption. 

Financial Strain and Emotional S tress 
The relationships between indicators of financial strain 

and stress as measured by depreSSion and marital/family 
conflict are summarized in Figure 2. In each case, a strong 
relationship exists between the indicator of financia l pressure 
and the manifestation of emotional stress. For example, 
almost 44 percent of respondents with debt-to-asset ratios 
above 70 percent reported that they or a member of their 
immediate family had experienced depression or other 
emotional problems, and 33 percent reported experiencing 
unusual marita l or family stress or conflict. Corresponding 
values for respondents with no debt were quite low by com
parison - 11 percent and 6 percent, respectively. The 
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Figure 2. Incidence of depression and maritallfamlly 
stress by various financial variables. 

distributions of responses were quite similar for net cash 
farm income and for family income less living expenses. In 
brief, the greater the financial pressure, the more farmers 
reported family members' experiencing depression or 
marital/family conflict. All three relationships were found to 
be statistically significant at the 1 percent level using the chi
square test. 

The relative importance of financial and personal 
variables in predicting the incidence of depression and 
marital/family conflict was tested using a statistica ~ techni
que called multiple discriminant analysis. Eleven variables, 
which represent the four categories of stress factors men
tioned in the introduction, were tested. Two were measures 
of role performance: the number of days worked off the 
farm by the operator and by the spouse . Five were in
dicators of personal characteristics and lifecycle events: age 
and highest level of education completed by the operator 
and by the spouse and the number of children in the family 
under age 18. The variable total farm income was used to 
measure farm structure and was chosen as a proxy for farm 
size to reflect the qualitative difference (in terms of value, 
labor involvement, and management) between ranch and 
farm land. Three variables were measures of financial strain: 
debt-to-asset ratio, net cash farm income, and status on debt 
payments. 

Marital/Family Stress. The results of the analysis in
dicate that only three of the 11 variables tested met the 
statistical criteria to be included in the equation for predicting 
marital and family stress. The single most important predic
tor of marital and family stress was operator's age. The other 
two variables were financial indicators: current on all debt 
payments and net cash farm income . All three variables 
were inversely related to stress. That is to say, younger farm 
families, those not current on debt payments, and those 

with low net cash farm income were more likely to have ex
perienced marital/ family stress. 

The three factors were statistically significant at the 1 per
cent level, according to their F-values. The 'explanatory 
power of this equation, however, was marginal at best. The 
three indicators correctly classified the reported experience 
of stress in only 58.5 percent of the cases analyzed. The 
probability for correct classification by chance alone , using 
Morrison's (1969) proportional chance criterion, was 51.4 
percent. 

Depression. Only two financial variables entered the 
equation for predicting depression and other emotional 
problems: current on all debt payments and net cash farm 
income. Both variables were significant at the 1 percent level 
~nd both relationships were also inversely related to stress. 
In other words, respondents who were not current on debt 
payments and those who have low net cash farm inco mes 
were more Hkely to report depression and related proble ms . 
The explanatory power of this equation, however, was 
much greater than the previous one. For example , the two 
indicators of financial strain correctly classified the reported 
experience of depression and emotional problems in 72 .6 
percent of the cases. The probability for correct classification 
using the proportional chance criterion was only 52 .7 per
cent. 

Discussion 
The findings from this study generally support previous 

research which indicates that a strong relationship exists be
tween financial strain and increased stress in the lives of farm 
operators and their families . Farmers expressed concern for 
the need to reduce expenses, reevaluate what they view as 
essential, and forego vacations or recreational activities to 
conserve money . They also mentioned that stress fro m 
financial strain manifests itself in numerous ways. Our 
survey results indicate that two of the more pervasive symp
toms are depression or other emotional problems and 
marital or family conflict. The impact of other factors (L e., 
role performance, personal characteristics, and farm struc
ture) documented as contributing to increased levels of 
these two symptoms appear to be muted by the influence of 
financial strain. The one exception was age of the operator, 
which was more predictive than financial strain of marita l or 
family conflict. 

The results of our study also pose several intriguing and 
important questions. What accounts for the seemingly low 
proportion of disruptions reported by farm operators? Are 
operators sensitive to the problems that occur within their 
family, or is the small number of disruptions reported by 
North Dakota farmers a function of recall? Is a questionnaire 
a reliable tool to use to recover sensitive information 
concerning stress? Does financial strain diminish the distress 
produced by other factors linked to emotional stress? Is 
financial strain just a temporary stress or, while other con
textual variables are more permanent, or does financial 
strain simply elevate stress levels produced by each factor? 
Given the fact that few believe the financial situation in farm 
ing is likely to improve in the short term, it would seem pru
dent that we invest much more time and effort in be tter ad
dressing the ramification of financial strain for stress in farm 
families. 

21 



References 
Berkowitz, A.D., and H.W. Perkins. 1984. Stress among farm 

women: Work and family as interacting systems . Journal of 
Marriage and the Family 46(1): 161-166. 

Hargrove, D.S. 1986. Mental health response to the farm. 
foreclosure crisis. The Rural Sociologist 6(2) :88-95. 

Hedlund, D., and A. Berkowitz. 1979. The incidence of social 
psychological stress in farm families. International Journal of 
Sociology of the Family 9(July-December) :233-243. 

Heffernan, W.D., and J.B. Heffernan. 1986. Impact of the farm 
crisis on rural families and communities. The Rural 
Sociologist 6(3) : 1960-1970. 

Knutson, R.D., J. Penn, and W.T. Boehm. 1983. The structure of 
agriculture. In Agriculture and Food Policy. Engle Cliffs, 
N.J.: Prentice-Hall. 

Kohl, S. 1971. The family in a post-war frontier society. In The 
Canadian Family, ed. K. lshwaran. Toronto: Holt, Rinehart 
and Winston. 

Kohl, S . 1976. The farmer's wife: Contradictions and 
consequences of women's in olvement in a man's domain . 
Paper presented at the annual meeting of the National Coun
cilon Family Relations, New York. 

Molnar , J .J . 1985. Determinants of subjective well-being among 
farm operators: Characteristics of the individual and the firm. 
Rural Sociology 50(2):141-162. 

Roseman , M., and F.J . Joslin. 1985. Mental health assistance to 
farm crisis victims. Paper presented at the Conference on the 
Edge: Change and Stress in Iowa Families, Des MOines, 
Iowa . 

Rosenblatt , P.C., and R.M. Anderson. 1981. Interaction in farm 
families: Tension and stress. In The Family in Rural Society. 
ed. R.T. Coward and W. Smith, Jr. Boulder, Colo .: 
Westview Press. 

22 



